TOWN OF PORT REXTON 
Minutes 
Regular Meeting 
Wednesday, April 29, 2020
6:30 P.M. 
Meeting held by Zoom due to Covid-19 Restrictions

Present at the meeting were: 
Mayor Dean Bailey                       Deputy Mayor Jeff Piercey                   
Councillor Luke Fisher                 Councillor Shirley Clark               Councillor Sonja Mills                  Councillor Roland Taylor             Town Clerk/Manager Lois Long
Councillor Vivian was present but had trouble with Zoom and the video part of the meeting. The Clerk gave him an overview following the meeting.
While having the Council meeting through Zoom, Council is still required to provide means for the public to have access and to put forth questions or issues. The Clerk notified everyone through social media of the meeting and asked if there were any issues feel free to contact council to be put on the Agenda. As an extra courtesy to our senior residents who may not be comfortable with technology the Clerk also called every senior household in Port Rexton and Champney’s Arm personally and asked if there were any problems or issues they would like to have brought to the attention of Council at this time. There were very few issues and every resident very much appreciated the call. Any concerns have been added to the Agenda.
MOTION #14 - 2020– Fisher/Taylor; resolved the minutes of the meeting held on February 27, 2020 shall be adopted as presented. All in favor, Motion carried. 
MOTION #15 - 2020– Clark/Mills; resolved the Agenda of this meeting shall be adopted as presented. All in favor, Motion carried. 
Business Arising and Reports
Fire Department up-date

Fire Department is doing great and have adjusted their operations accordingly during this pandemic. We were successful in receiving the Special Assistance Grant for the purchase of the new compressor The Compressor is ordered but they may be delays with the delivery at his time. At least this essential piece of equipment will be replaced as soon as possible. 
Community Development and Planning 

Council’s lawyer Mr. John O’Dea is continuing the process of resolving the land issues around the Union Store property. Moving ahead with this issue  can still be handled at this time and is necessary to the planning of the Union Store property, as well as to proceed with the plans for the future town centre.  

The new signage will be worked on later the spring/summer if conditions allow. The Clerk is applying for a JCP Project again for the summer which, if approved will provide the means to make some attractive structures in which to place the new community signs. 
Waste Management

Mayor Bailey reported that all is working well, as usual. Alfred continues to supervise the dumping and ensuring uses are paying their fees.
Correspondence

A request for a permit to build a new residence at 2 A Rocky Hill Road was received and discussed. This is not to be vacation home but a personal residence for a young couple which is great news for the growth of the community. After reviewing the plans a motion was made.

MOTION #16- 2020 – Fisher/Taylor; resolved that this construction be given approval and the Clerk will forward the approval in principle pending the approval of all other relevant agencies and/or departments.  All in favour, Motion carried.

Finances

Invoices presented for confirmation and for payment from:

Ervin Locke and Son’s, Snowclearing, Feb. $23,598.00 & Mar. $14,973.00

Rodway’s for Office Supplies,                                         $267.88  
Sel Plus for Flaked Calcium,                                        $5,750.00

WHSCC,                                                                    $1,622.73

Municipal Assessment Agency quarterly payment,         $3,081.00 

Also regular expenses, waste site, utilities, furnace oil, salaries and monthly remittances and pre-authorized payments for February and March.  

MOTION #17- 2020 – Clark/Mills; resolved all invoices be paid, approval of payment of the regular monthly bills, and confirm the other related invoices that have been paid to date. All in favour, Motion carried.

Finances are in good order and approximately two-thirds of the community taxes have been received to date. 

General Business

Roads, Guardrails and Fences
Although the past winter was exceptional with massive amounts of snowfall, 

snow is now disappearing and Council has received numerous complaints about the excessive damages to residents fences, lawns, trees and to guardrails, as well. Although some damage is unavoidable, the general feeling of residents is that there was complete disregard for their property by the contractor, who should be held responsible for the destruction. Some of the complainants have video’s and pictures of the damages happening so how that is handled remains to be seen. The clerk has spoken with the contractor who is adamant that he is not responsible and will not be contributing to any repairs. The responsibility clause within the snowclearing contract is, unfortunately, vague and unclear. This is something which will be revisited before the call for next season, with clear and concise responsibility stated. In the meantime, the clerk is working with the residents and since some damages are repairs, and others may not want the fences replaced, our maintenance man will be able to attend to some of this with some materials on hand.

Spring Clean-up

Notices will be sent our regarding Spring clean-up very soon. The Clerk will do a memo to distribute to all residents with times and any other relevant information and will ask those who are capable to consider cleaning the immediate area near their properties. It will be difficult to arrange a group clean-up this spring so every little bit of clean up will help and be greatly appreciated. 

Moving Forward During this Pandemic 
The best way to move forward during these strange times was discussed at some length. All Council members feel that it is important to keep everything within the community as normal as possible. Hopefully, the cases of the virus will eventually lessen and some flexibility with necessary work and improvements to infrastructure will be possible. The Weekend Festival is one event, however, that will not be possible this summer so it is best to discontinue any planning for that. Should the situation, by some miracle, take a drastic turn for the positive then a smaller event with local bands can be put together very quickly.

The plans for the development of the Station Road site should stay on the agenda and move ahead as much as possible, as well as the design, purchase and placing of signs. Mayor Bailey will email the designs of the large community signs so the choices can be made at the next meeting and orders placed. The way-finding signage/community map at the new kiosk on Station Road will also be a priority.

The beginning of clearing and connecting of the existing pathways and trails within our boundaries will be on the list for this year, accentuating all the lookouts so residents and visitors alike can enjoy this natural beauty we are so fortunate to call home.  

Approval of the application for the Job Creation Project will provide the labour as well as making available some material money for the development plans.
The topmost priority of course is to find a balance in ensuring the safety and security of our community and our residents while moving forward carefully, following the rules set out by our Government and Health Officials. 
Being no further business this Council meeting adjourned on a motion (#18), by Councillor Fisher and seconded by Councillor Mills.                 

Next meeting will be scheduled as needed and will be at a place determined as per safety recommendations announced by that time.  

_______________________              _____________________ 

Mayor Dean Bailey                               Clerk/Manager Lois Long

